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Western Mass Network to End Homelessness
Leadership Council
Westfield State College

Scanlon Building, Living Room

577 Western Ave., Westfield, MA

March 25, 2009, 10 a.m. to 1 p.m.
Minutes
Present: Fr. Stan Akamit, Paul Bailey, Andrew Baker, Marty Chaisson, Amy Clarke, Steve Como, Evan Dobelle, Bob Fleishner, David Gadaire, Steve Huntley, Lori Ingraham, Peg Keller , John Klenakis, Charlie Knight, Gerry McCafferty, Betty Medina Lichtenstein, Andrew Morehouse, Yasmin Otero, Jane Sanders, Liz Sullivan, Lynne Wallace

Guests: Michael Konig

Excused: Tim Brennan, Dave Christopolis, Linda Dunlavy, Rob Fields, Joe Peters

Absent: Becky Caplice, Ben Downing, Rebecca Muller, Linda Stacy

Meeting:

Opening 

Gerry McCafferty opened the meeting.  She explained that this Leadership Council has grown out of, and is to be the decision-making body for, a network of government officials, providers, and others who have been working together on homelessness in Western Massachusetts for many years.  The Network is now formalizing its structure, in part to make it able to receive grant funding, but also to broaden its membership and its impact.  Members of the Network meet monthly as the Western Mass Interagency Council (WMIC), chaired by Liz Sullivan and Yasmin Otero.  WMIC has chosen the initial Leadership Council members.
Leadership

Ms. McCafferty reported that WMIC has recommended that the Leadership Council be chaired by Dr. Evan Dobelle, and vice-chaired by Lynne Wallace.  The Leadership Council unanimously agreed to this leadership, and Dr. Dobelle and Ms. Wallace accepted the assignments.

Introductions

Leadership Council members introduced themselves.

Network Goals and Grant Update
Ms. Wallace summarized the network’s goal, which is to end homelessness.  This will mean emphasizing prevention, rapid rehousing and stabilization, rather than shelter.  Ms. Wallace explained that we are putting into place specific programs to prevent or end homelessness for target populations, and that we expect to measure our success.  
Ms. McCafferty further explained that our initial grant application to the Interagency Council on Housing and Homelessness set a goal of a reduction in the number of homeless people in the four counties of Western Massachusetts by 10% over the 18-month grant period.  Even though the application was not fully funded, Ms. McCafferty indicated that the goal is still realistic because of other funds that have been awarded to our region for the same purposes.  Ms. McCafferty mentioned that the state ICHH grant is for $1.1 million over an 18-month period.  Our region has also been awarded about $3 million in federal funds over a two-year period, which is specifically for homelessness prevention and rapid rehouse.  Ms. McCafferty added that she expects that, at our next meeting, we will look at baseline numbers and additional analysis related to our measurable goals.
Ms. McCafferty updated the Leadership Council on grant funding.   The ICHH’s Executive Director Bob Pulster has indicated that he expects to have grant contracts ready to be signed the first week of April.

Several members of the Leadership Council asked that the group be provided additional background and information on what this effort is about, the current state of emergency shelter, the tension between new approaches and emergency shelter, and talking points about these issues.  Ms. McCafferty agreed to write some summary materials for the group, and also suggested the network’s blog as a resource: www.westernmassrcn.wordpress.com.

The group discussed additional exposure for the blog by connecting to local newspapers’ online sites.  Council members felt this was a good idea, but that it might be a little premature at this point.

Network Start-Up
The Leadership Council reviewed and discussed in detail the proposed Bylaws and Memorandum of Understanding with PVRPC (MOU).  The discussion is captured in the changes to these documents (attached) which are shown with redlining.

The group did not vote on Bylaws.  Once requested revisions to the Bylaws have been made, the Bylaws will be reviewed by an attorney.  The group asked that the attorney be present at the next Leadership Council meeting in order to answer questions from the group.  Dr. Dobelle agreed to seek pro bono legal counsel.

The Leadership Council had several concerns about the MOU, which were items that would have to be negotiated with PVRVC.  Bob Fleishner moved, and Charlie Knight seconded a motion, to authorize the chair and vice chair to negotiate the MOU.  The Council approved the motion unanimously.  Dr. Dobelle and Ms. Wallace indicated that they authorized Gerry McCafferty and Steve Huntley to negotiate terms, which would be subject to the approval of the chair and vice-chair.  

Next Steps/Committee Involvement
Liz Sullivan and Ms. Wallace explained that there are several items that the Leadership Council will need to move forward on.  For two of these items, the Leadership Council agreed to form subcommittees.  The Hiring Subcommittee will complete the RFP to be used for the Regional Director Consultant position, and will oversee the hiring of that position and also the Data Analyst Consultant.  The Services and Performance Committee will oversee the process of choosing and monitoring overall performance of subgrantees.
The following people volunteered for the Hiring Subcommittee: Charlie Knight, Peg Keller, John Klenakis, Bob Fleishner, Jane Sanders, Gerry McCafferty and Linda Dunlavy.

The following people volunteered for the Services and Performance Committee: Paul Bailey, Lori Ingraham.

The Leadership Council also discussed its obligation to raise approximately $100,000 in matching funds over the next twelve months.  Dr. Dobelle suggested that, instead of creating a subcommittee, the Leadership Council operate as a committee of the whole on this task.  He suggested that each Council member come to the next meeting having identified a potential contribution or way to raise $3000.  Leadership Council members agreed.

Next Meetings
The Leadership Council scheduled its next meetings as follows: Wed., June 24, 2009, 10 am to noon, and Wed., Sept. 30, 10 am to noon.  Both meetings will be held at Westfield State College.
